
SPSO decision report

Case: 202106485, Greater Glasgow and Clyde NHS Board - Acute Services Division

Sector: Health

Subject: Clinical treatment / diagnosis

Decision: upheld, recommendations

Summary
C's late parent (A) was referred by their GP to the board's ear, nose and throat (ENT) department on urgent

suspicion of cancer. A's referral was originally vetted and agreed as urgent. In response to the COVID-19

pandemic, significant operational changes were made by the board resulting in A's referral being re-vetted and

downgraded to routine the following month. Due to worsening of their symptoms, A contacted the board and it

was agreed that A required further investigation by barium swallow (a test to look at the outline of any part of the

digestive system). However, as an aerosol generating procedure, these procedures had been suspended by the

board and A did not undergo the test until six month's after their initial GP referral. Following the barium swallow

and further investigations, A was diagnosed with oesophageal cancer.

C complained that the care and treatment provided by the board to A had been unreasonable, noting the delays in

investigating A's primary symptom of dysphagia (interference with the swallowing mechanism). C also considered

A's age had negatively impacted the decision-making in respect of the investigations and treatment options they

were offered, and they advised that A had not known until a month after their barium swallow that cancer had

even been considered as the likely cause of their symptoms.

We took independent advice from a consultant ENT surgeon. We found that the referral to ENT should not have

been downgraded to routine when it was re-vetted given A's symptom of dysphagia. On being seen at the ENT

clinic, it was reasonable to refer A for a barium swallow at this stage but only if it had been done urgently. In A's

case, the time between the request being made and their appointment was four months, which we considered

was unreasonable in light of oesophageal cancer being recorded as a possible differential diagnosis on the

referral form. We did not find that A's age had negatively affected the treatment options available to them. On the

matter of when A became aware of their diagnosis or knowing that they were being investigated for cancer, we

could not find any evidence to reasonably determine what was known or understood by A about the cause of their

symptoms at the time. On balance, we upheld C's complaint.

Recommendations
What we asked the organisation to do in this case:

Apologise to C for the delays in investigating and treating A's symptoms. The apology should meet the

standards set out in the SPSO guidelines on apology available at www.spso.org.uk/information-leaflets.

What we said should change to put things right in future:

Evidence that the findings of this investigation have been fed back to relevant clinical staff in a supportive

way for reflection and learning, and to inform future decision making regarding vetting processes.

Patients referred with urgent suspicion of cancer symptoms should be appropriately assessed, taking into

account relevant guidance.
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We have asked the organisation to provide us with evidence that they have implemented the recommendations

we have made on this case by the deadline we set.
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